MASTER'S THESIS

Effective use of study strategies by students: The teacher perspective.

Sambeth, Anke

Award date: 2022

Link to publication

General rights Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.
You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain.
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal.

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us at:

pure-support@ou.nl

providing details and we will investigate your claim.

Downloaded from https://research.ou.nl/ on date: 19. Nov. 2022





Effective use of study strategies by students: The teacher perspective

Effectief gebruik van studie strategieën door studenten: Het docent perspectief

Anke Sambeth

Master Onderwijswetenschappen, Open Universiteit

E-mailadres: asambeth77@gmail.com

Cursuscode en cursusnaam: OM9906 - Masterthesis

Naam begeleider: prof. dr. Gino Camp

Woordenaantal: 9825 (exclusief abstract, bronnen en appendices)

Inleverdatum: 02-09-2022

Contents

Abstract	3
1. Introduction	4
1.1 Study strategies	4
1.2 Students' use of effective study strategies	9
1.3 Instructor's knowledge of effective study strategies	11
1.4 This study	13
2. Methods	14
2.1 Participants	14
2.2 Instruments and materials	15
2.3 Procedure	17
2.4 Analysis	18
3. Results	20
3.1 Open-ended question	21
3.2 Scenarios	23
3.3 Category-by-category statements	24
3.4 Advising on strategies	25
4 Discussion	26
4.1 Contrast between open-ended and forced-choice questions	27
4.2 Staff members' current knowledge on effective strategies	29
4.3 Implications for teacher professionalization	33
4.4 Limitations and reflections	35
4.5 Conclusions	37
5 References	38
Appendix A	45
Appendix B	49

Abstract

Students can use various strategies to learn to-be-studied material. Some of these techniques are more effective than others. Research has shown that students often do not use optimal strategies, at least partly because they are unaware of their (in)effectiveness. Therefore, it is important that instructors teach students which techniques are effective and how they can be utilized. The current study assessed the knowledge academic staff members have about the effectiveness of various study strategies. This was examined by a combination of an open-ended question, several closed questions consisting of scenarios describing effective and ineffective study strategies, and by strategy-by-strategy statements. The most often reported strategy advice by staff to students in the open-ended question were summarizing, self-explanation, and making mind maps. Retrieval practice and distributed practice were mentioned less frequently. For the scenarios, staff correctly rated effective strategies as significantly better than those that have been shown to be less effective. Finally, the academic teachers rated the strategies of summarizing, retrieval practice, interleaved practice, and self-explanation as most effective in the strategy-by-strategy statements. Ineffective strategies, such as highlighting or rereading, were also seen as less effective by the academic staff. These results suggest that academic staff have a good understanding of the utility of most of the commonly employed study strategies, however when actively prompted to provide advice, they fail to advise these effective techniques.

Keywords: Instructor knowledge of memory, Learning techniques, Study strategy, Teacher perspective 3

Effective use of study strategies by students: the teacher perspective

1. Introduction

Learning is essential in our daily life, especially in that of pupils or students who are receiving formal education. Although many definitions exist (e.g., Barron et al., 2015), from an educational perspective, learning could probably best be defined as 'the process of acquiring new and relatively lasting information or skills characterized by alteration of behaviour as a result of practice, study, or experience' (Breedlove & Watson, 2013). Learning is effective if the knowledge is retained over a long period of time, if a student comprehends the material, and if he/she is able to apply the knowledge (Dunlosky et al., 2013).

1.1 Study strategies

Students can use various strategies to learn to-be-studied material. Some of these techniques are more effective than others. One of the most effective self-study strategies is that of retrieval practice (Adesope et al., 2017; Dunlosky et al., 2013; Karpicke, 2017; Moreira et al., 2019). When using retrieval practice, the learner actively retrieves the study material from memory, for example by quizzing him/herself while studying. This technique is effective, because it can be used by people of any age, in various formats, with different types of material, and at various retention intervals (Dunlosky et al., 2013). For example, Ariel and Karpicke (2018) trained undergraduate students to use retrieval practice while learning Lithuanian-English word pairs. After learning, these students showed better retention of the word pairs compared to a group of students who had received neutral study instructions. Especially students with lower working memory capacity may benefit from retrieval practice. This was shown in a study by Agarwal and colleagues (2017), who asked college students to learn general knowledge facts. Compared to restudy, all students performed better on a final

test when using retrieval practice. Moreover, this effect was even larger for those students who generally have lower working memory capacity.

Using worked examples is another example of an effective study strategy, since it also leads to good long-term retention and understanding. Typically, when using worked examples, the learner is provided with a step-by-step procedure that is guided by an explanation as to how and why each step is undertaken to solve a certain problem. Van Harsel and colleagues (2019), for instance, asked participants from a technical educational programme to study mathematical equations. Part of the volunteers practiced only with worked examples, another group received a mix of worked examples and unguided problems to solve, and a final group only received problems to tackle on their own. The first two groups showed more effective learning at a later test in comparison to the group only receiving problems without guidance (Van Harsel et al., 2019). Especially novices who have little or no prior knowledge of a task benefit from using worked examples (for a review, see Renkl, 2011, 2014; Van Gog & Rummel, 2010).

Next to practicing the to-be-learned material, the timing of study activities also influences to which extent the content can be memorized on the long-term. Spacing the practice with study material over time, in other words performing distributed practice, stimulates long-term retention compared to massed practice (Carpenter et al., 2012; Dunlosky et al., 2013; Gerbier & Toppino, 2015). When using this technique, the learner practices with information across two or more sessions rather than spending the same amount of time on it in a single session. According to Dunlosky and colleagues (2013), the effect of distributed practice is robust, because effects of this technique are commonly found in different populations, the effect is present using a variety of test conditions and with different study materials, and it works with different intervals. However, it depends on the circumstances as to which interval between study sessions leads to the most optimal outcome, for example after how much time the final recall or test is scheduled (Gerbier & Toppino, 2015). Positive effects of spacing have been found in undergraduate students. For example, Bude et al. (2010) found that understanding of statistics was better in undergraduate students in health sciences when they could space their studying compared to when the course period was rather short and studying was more crammed. Likewise, Sayeski et al. (2017) showed that prospective language teachers were able to learn to match speech sounds to letters better if they were allowed to distribute their practice over a couple of weeks rather than practicing this in a single 1-hour session.

Another promising technique is interleaved practice (Carvalho & Goldstone, 2019; Chen et al., 2021; Dunlosky et al., 2013). When using interleaved practice, students alternate the practice of different, but related types or problems, rather than studying all content about one type of problem before moving to the next. Research has shown that interleaving often indeed leads to better performance in comparison to this blocked studying (Carvalho & Goldstone, 2019; Chen et al., 2021; Dunlosky et al., 2013). Although this strategy has worked really well for content that can be contrasted, such as similar but different types of mathematical equations, less is known to which extent this technique may also be beneficial if the to-be-studied material cannot be easily contrasted (Dunlosky et al., 2013). Interestingly, it is sometimes suggested that the beneficial effect of interleaved practice may be caused by distributed practice, which -as described above- is highly effective. After all, when performing interleaved practice, practice on a particular topic will automatically be spaced, as other content is practiced in between. However, Brunmair and Richter (2019) showed in their meta-analysis that interleaving was more effective when hardly any spacing between items was included, in this case less than 2 seconds between item presentations, in comparison to studies in which 10-30 seconds time intervals were used. Distributed practice, therefore, does not account for the effect. Rather, they found that the interleaving effect was larger when the

Study strategies: Teacher perspective

to-be-studied materials were relatively similar, forcing the learner to actively contrast the material. Therefore, Brunmair and Richter (2019) suggest that the beneficial effects of interleaved practice relate to the discriminative contrast account, the fact that interleaving highlights differences between items (see also Chen et al., 2021).

Two other moderately effective strategies are elaborative interrogation and selfexplanation. Although the two concepts are closely related, there are minor differences between the two as well. In elaborative interrogation, the learner asks 'why' questions during self-study in order to explain the relationship between a subject and an action, so to determine why facts make sense (O'Reilly et al., 1998; Roediger, 2012). For example, after reading the sentence 'the boy ran to the left side of the court before hitting the ball with his racket' the learner might ask why the boy performed this activity. In comparison to merely reading the sentence a number of times, the learner would memorize the sentences significantly better in the elaborative interrogation condition (Dunlosky et al., 2013). Self-explanation could also take the form of asking 'why' questions as in the example above. However, for this technique it is important that students try to explain concepts to themselves and think of what a fact means and how it relates to their prior knowledge (O'Reilly et al., 1998; Roediger, 2012). One could for example also ask questions such as 'How did the boy run to the left side of the court?' or 'What did the boy do?'. It is commonly believed that both strategies support the integration of novel information with already existing mental schema (Brod, 2021; Dunlosky et al., 2013).

One study strategy that also seems promising is related to the generation effect (McCurdy et al., 2020). When using generation, the learner tries to generate information while studying. For example, the learner might read a text and then produce a number of questions one could ask about the text, including the correct answers to them. There is a memory advantage for information that is self-generated instead of experimenter-provided or merely

7

read. In a typical self-generation experiment, participants are asked to study word pairs or number bigrams. For example, for half of the pairs, participants self-generate a target word, for example for the word pair 'hot-co...', they generate the word 'cold'. For the other half of the word pairs, participants read an intact, complete pair, for example 'above-below'. During the final test, in which participants have to recall the target words, the ones that were self-generated are recalled better than the intact word pairs (Bertsch et al., 2007; McCurdy et al., 2020).

In an extensive review, Dunlosky and colleagues (2013) discussed most of the strategies described above. They concluded that retrieval practice and distributed practice have the highest utility, because (amongst others) they can be applied in many settings and by many different types of learners. Interleaved practice, self-explanation, and elaborative generation had moderate utility. This relates to the fact that it is currently unknown to which extent these strategies are effective for different types of learners and in varying educational settings (Dunlosky et al., 2013). Additionally, not for all types of final assessment of performance, for example forced-choice questions or free recall, these methods have shown beneficial outcomes (Dunlosky et al., 2013). Using worked examples and generating knowledge were not discussed in their review. However, because both strategies lead to active learning similarly to the way the strategies addressed by Dunlosky do (Brod, 2021), they produce long-term retention and application. It is questionable, though, whether these two strategies can be effectively employed already in younger children (Brod, 2021).

In contrast to the strategies mentioned above, several study strategies have not revealed such promising results. For instance, rereading the to-be-learned materials, highlighting parts of a text, or literally summarizing a text only have low utility (Dunlosky et al., 2013). Rereading and highlighting may lead to short-term optimal performance (Dunlosky et al., 2013), but information is more quickly forgotten, which hampers long-term retention. Summarizing, on the other hand, could be effective if used well, such as when writing a summary from memory rather than copying it from the text, thereby making the learning process more active, similar to the effective strategies mentioned above. In addition, the quality of the summary matters. It is only beneficial if the most relevant information is indeed written into the summary (Dunlosky et al., 2013).

1.2 Students' use of effective study strategies

Strikingly, recent studies have shown that students often do not use the most effective techniques when preparing for a test (e.g., Hartwig & Dunlosky, 2012; Karpicke et al., 2009; McCabe, 2011; Morehead et al., 2016). Even though around 70% of students indicate that they perform retrieval practice when studying, over half of the students cram information the night before a test (Hartwig & Dunlosky, 2012; Morehead et al., 2016). In other words, they would not use the effective technique of spacing. In addition, around 66% of all students tend to take part in rereading before an exam and 50% highlights relevant texts in their readings (Hartwig & Dunlosky, 2012; Morehead et al., 2016). Unfortunately, those surveys only used forced-choice questions and did not ask for the use of all the strategies introduced in this paper. For example, while Morehead et al. (2016) questioned their undergraduate students about the use of retrieval practice and distributed practice, they did not ask about interleaved practice, worked examples, elaborative interrogation/self-explanation, and generation. Therefore, from that research it is not entirely clear whether students would for example use worked-examples or self-explanation. Karpicke et al. (2009) and Dirkx and co-workers (2019), on the other hand, used an open question in their survey, which provided their respondents with the opportunity to mention any effective study techniques they might use. Again, some highly effective strategies were hardly mentioned or not mentioned at all. For example, in the study by Karpicke and colleagues (2009), nobody mentioned interleaved

Study strategies: Teacher perspective

practice or elaborative interrogation as a strategy they would use. Likewise, only 0.3% of respondents stated they used interleaved practice, 3.8% spaced their studying, and 1.9/2.9% used the techniques of elaborative interrogation/self-explanation in Dirkx' study (2019). This again provides evidence for the lack of use of effective techniques by students.

One of the reasons why students do not use more optimal strategies might be the fact that they think there is not enough time to prepare the material if they would use techniques such as spacing and retrieval practice (Bjork et al., 2013). In addition, if students may pace their own learning or if they are allowed to use retrieval practice when studying, students will almost exclusively study those items they did not perform well on before. As soon as a certain topic is mastered, students start to ignore this topic (Bjork et al., 2013), possibly because of believed time constraints, although the repetition during the retrieval practice and spacing helps to acquire long-term retention.

A third reason is related to the experienced-learning-versus-actual-learning-paradox (Soderstrom & Bjork, 2015), also sometimes called the misinterpreted-effort hypothesis (Kirk-Johnson et al., 2019). When reading a text a second time, one may feel familiar with the material, which could mistakenly be seen as an indicator of long-term learning. Studying using retrieval practice or generation, on the other hand, may feel more difficult because it costs much effort (Kirk-Johnson et al., 2019), consequently leading to the idea that one did not learn much. The seemingly efficient studying using rereading or highlighting coincides well with the fact that often students base their decisions on what to study next by checking whatever is due soonest rather than what they have not studied for the longest time or on what they feel they are not good at (Hartwig & Dunlosky, 2012; Kornell & Bjork, 2007; Morehead et al., 2016).

Another reason for the lack of use of the most optimal strategies is that students are unaware of the effectiveness of the methods. Bjork and colleagues (2013) noted in their review on self-regulated learning that students often study in a habitual manner (see also Dunlosky & Ariel, 2011), thus not easily switch to more effective opportunities. Probably, students continue using their old study patterns if they were successful in previous instances, which makes them think their used strategies are effective. McCabe (2011) asked 255 undergraduate students to read a number of scenarios that each time contrasted a scientifically proven effective strategy with an ineffective technique. Students believed that rereading would lead to better outcomes than retrieval practice. In addition, cramming the learning was seen as more useful than spacing the learning. This indeed shows students' unawareness of how to effectively study.

1.3 Instructor's knowledge of effective study strategies

If students are indeed unaware how to study effectively, they should learn which strategies are effective and how they can use them. This is where the instructor comes into play. Next to paying attention to course content, it is the instructor's responsibility to also introduce study strategies and advice on how to use them. However, it is unclear to which extent teachers are aware of the usefulness of the various available study techniques. The sparse research that has so far been performed does not provide too promising results. Similar to McCabe's (2011) study in university students, Morehead and colleagues (2016) asked 146 university instructors to read a number of scenarios that each time contrasted a scientifically proven effective strategy with an ineffective technique. The teachers provided high ratings for retrieval practice, spacing, and self-generation of information compared to rereading, massing, and using teacher-generated information, respectively. However, for three other scenarios, instructors favoured ineffective techniques. For example, they thought that learning particular material in separate blocks would lead to better performance than mixing different materials within the blocks (Morehead et al., 2016), although the latter interleaved practice commonly leads to better outcomes (Rohrer & Taylor, 2007).

The ignorance of which study strategies are most effective may be related to the fact that teacher education does not pay much attention to this topic (Dunlosky et al., 2013; Pomerance et al., 2016; Surma et al., 2018). For example, Surma and colleagues examined 61 textbooks used in Flemish and Dutch teacher education programmes and found that 21% fully covered conceptual information about distributed practice and only 11% information on retrieval practice. The scientific evidence those books provided was even scarcer, being 7% and 5%, respectively. Pomerance et al. (2016) found similar results when examining 48 educational psychology textbooks for primary and secondary school teacher programmes in the United States. None of the six strategies examined by this study were accurately described in the textbooks.

The two studies mentioned above assessed textbooks used for primary and secondary education. As far as I know, no research has looked into the programmes universities offer for teacher professionalization. In the Netherlands, in order to obtain responsible teaching roles, academic staff must obtain the so-called University Teaching Qualification (i.e., Basiskwalificatie Onderwijs). The Dutch universities have agreed on a number of competencies staff members should obtain before they receive this certificate (see VSNU, 2018). These competencies are designing education, delivering education, student assessment, evaluating education, and supervising individual students. Given that those topics are rather broad, it is difficult to say whether effective study strategies are part of such programmes. At Maastricht University, the university in which the current research took place, effective learning is currently not part of the programme (see Maastricht University, 2018).

1.4 This study

Given that many students do not know how to study effectively, and as teachers may play a role in educating students on these learning processes, it is imperative to know more about teachers' understanding of study strategies. The present exploratory study examined to which extent academic teachers of the Faculty of Psychology and Neuroscience (FPN), Maastricht University, are knowledgeable about which study strategies are most effective. To this end, a survey was administered that uses both open-ended and closed questions.

Prior survey studies in students (Hartwig & Dunlosky, 2012; McCabe, 2011; Morehead et al., 2016) and instructors (Morehead et al., 2016) predominantly used forcedchoice questions (but see Karpicke et al., 2009; Surma et al., in preparation). This may direct the responder's attention to strategies they would not spontaneously report, potentially leading to inflation of reported strategies. Likewise, techniques often being used may be underrepresented if not specifically asked for in closed questions (Dirkx et al., 2019).

A disadvantage of using only open questions might be that the respondent does not consider a certain technique to be a strategy and will, therefore, not mention it in an openended question (Bjork et al., 2013). Only when forced to evaluate, the person may realize this being a strategy. For example, when Karpicke and colleagues (2009) asked 177 undergraduate students what type of study strategy they use when studying, only 11% mentioned retrieval practice. However, when later being forced to choose between rereading, retrieval practice (potentially followed by rereading), or another strategy, 42% of them chose retrieval practice. In the current study, one open-ended question was asked at the start of the survey in order to overcome such issues. Namely, here participants had to explain in detail strategies they would advise their students to use. Only after answering this question, a number of closed questions consisting of scenarios describing effective and ineffective study strategies and consisting of strategy-by-strategy evaluations was presented. By first determining the level of teaching experience for each respondent, by asking which strategies staff would advise their students to use for self-study purposes, and by presenting a number of effective and ineffective techniques in scenarios and short strategy-bystrategy statements, the following research questions were answered:

1) What knowledge do academic staff members teaching in psychology curricula have about the effectiveness of study strategies? Based on the findings of Morehead et al. (2016), staff was hypothesized to underscore the effectiveness of retrieval practice, distributed practice, and generation, and they would not deem interleaved practice to be effective. Additionally, ineffective techniques like summarizing, rereading, or highlighting would not be seen as effective. Questions related to the other moderately effective strategies of self-explanation, elaborative interrogation, and using worked examples were analysed more exploratory given the lack of prior research amongst teaching staff on this topic.

2) Do academic staff members teaching in psychology curricula discuss strategy use with their students and advise their students to use particular strategies for self-study? In the study by Morehead and co-workers (2016), 79% of staff members indicated discussing strategies in class. It is, therefore, hypothesized that most current academic staff members indeed discuss strategies and advise their students on which particular strategies may be best for them.

2. Methods

2.1 Participants

Participants consisted of academic staff members of the Faculty of Psychology and Neuroscience of Maastricht University. The faculty currently employs around 250 academic staff members with a part-time or full-time teaching assignment. These employees were recruited by email. Relevant characteristics of the staff members surveyed were their current position, their teaching experience, the teacher professionalization activities they had taken part in, and their most responsible role as a teacher. Ethical approval for this project was obtained from the Ethics Research Committee Psychology and Neuroscience (ERCPN) of Maastricht University, within the approved research line ERCPN_OZL_234_35_02_2021.

2.2 Instruments and materials

The web-based survey was created in Qualtrics and consisted of five sections (see Appendix for entire survey). Section 1 asked about the background of the staff member. Questions asked were related to: 1) the type of position the staff member currently held, 2) how many years of teaching experience the staff member had, 3) whether the staff had taken part in the so-called tutor training or had obtained the University Teaching Qualification, 4) and what was the most responsible role this staff member has had in education at Maastricht University.

The second section was dedicated to one open question. The staff members were asked which study strategies they would advise a student to use when performing self-study activities in preparation of a final exam, including why they would do this. This section provided information as to the knowledge teachers have about effective study strategies and which types of techniques they would advise their students to use when performing self-study.

In Section 3, six learning scenarios, partly adapted from McCabe (2011) and Morehead et al. (2016), and partly taken from Surma et al. (in preparation), were administered. Each scenario presented two strategies, one that has been proven to be effective and another that has been proven not to be effective. By means of a five-point Likert scale, participants were asked to rate the extent to which they believe either of those strategies will benefit learning, i.e., leads to better performance on a test. A rating of '1' indicated that a strategy will result in only little long-term learning, a rating of '3' meant that the situation is neither beneficial nor unbeneficial, and a rating of '5' indicated that the situation will lead to optimal long-term learning. The items were designed such that in four situations, Situation B led to better learning according to scientific literature; in the other two, Situation A led to a better test result. In addition, the scenarios did not contain any terminology representing the concept under investigation.

The six scenarios presented were related to 1) generating your own information rather than receiving it (Bertsch et al., 2007; McCurdy et al., 2020), 2) elaborative interrogation/selfexplanation instead of restudying (Brod, 2021; Dunlosky et al., 2013), 3) practice with worked examples in comparison to practice without guidance (Renkl, 2011, 2014), 4) interleaving against blocking (Rohrer & Taylor, 2007), 5) spacing study material instead of massing the studying (Carpenter et al., 2012), and 6) testing versus restudying (Adesope et al., 2017; Roediger & Karpicke, 2006). For example, for interleaving against blocking, for which Situation B is more favourable, the following was asked:

Two students are studying for an exam. For the same study material, different types of assignments are available. Student A practices all assignments from the same type before moving to the assignments of the next type. Student B mixes the types of assignments while practicing.

This third section provided data on the knowledge academic teachers have regarding how effective different types of study strategies are.

Section 4 presented 23 short category-by-category statements that represent different self-study strategies. Some of these have been shown to be highly effective, e.g. the statements 'Try to study bits of the text several times' and 'alternating practice assignments of different types'. A number of activities have not proven to be effective, such as 'read the text a number of times' or 'underline or highlight the most important concepts in the text'. Using a five-point Likert scale, it was the participants' task to rate each of those strategies on their

effectiveness. This section again provided information about the knowledge academic staff have regarding effectiveness of study strategies.

Section 5 presented two final questions: one item about whether academic staff discusses the use of different study strategies during educational activities, and one question about whether academic staff also actively advise students to use particular strategies. This section added knowledge about whether or not staff members actively guide the learning process of their students.

2.3 Procedure

Participants were invited to take part in this survey study by an email. First, at a participant-chosen day and time, they red information about the study, which included the aim of the study, namely to determine which study strategies the staff would advise their students. After reading the information, they ticked a box to consent to their participation in this study.

Each section provided a separate instruction for how to answer the questions. The order of presentation of all sections was the same for all participants. First, they received the background questions, then the open question including a case, next the learning scenarios, and finally the strategy-by-strategy items on the usefulness of specific strategies and those on the extent to which study techniques are discussed during educational activities. Filling in the survey was done at their own pace and took participants between 10-15 minutes.

When filling in the survey, the academic staff members took the educational context of their faculty into consideration. At Maastricht University, Problem-Based Learning (PBL) is the main teaching method applied. In this educational system, students are presented with authentic problems they need to actively understand in teams of around 12 students. After defining the problems and developing learning goals in a group setting, students individually read literature to answer those goals. During a next group meeting, the literature to understand

the problem is discussed (Dolmans et al., 2016; Edview, 2018). A tutor guides the group meetings. A common course at the Faculty of Psychology and Neuroscience consists of 10 group meetings that take place over a period of 7 weeks. In week 8, the final assessment takes place.

2.4 Analysis

Descriptives were provided for each question, if relevant. These included n, mean, and standard deviation. Each of the detailed answers provided to the open-ended question in Section 2 was analysed qualitatively by using template analysis and coding. This is a form of thematic analysis, which allows for a flexible approach to coding by identifying themes in the data as the coding process develops (Brooks et al., 2015). The template designed in this study was inspired by the 10 most prominently used study strategies according to Dunlosky et al. (2013), see the first ten entries in Table 1. For objectivity, two raters scored the answers. Discrepancies were resolved by the responsible researcher (see also Dirkx et al., 2019).

An overview was made of the percentages of staff members who spontaneously listed each of the 10 Dunlosky et al. (2013) strategies in Section 2. This percentage was calculated based on the number of responses for a strategy divided by the total number of all responses and then multiplied by 100. This was compared to the ratings of each of those strategies from the scenarios in Section 3 and the short category-by-category statements in Section 4.

For each of the six learning scenarios presented in Section 3, paired-sample t-tests were performed to compare the ratings given for Situations A and B. This determined to which extent staff significantly chose a strategy that has scientifically proven effectiveness. A Bonferroni correction was applied to account for the number of statistical tests applied, namely 6. The alpha level was, therefore, set at 0.008 (i.e., 0.05/6).

Table 1

Study strategy categories (Dunlosky et al., 2013) combined with self-constructed categories based on the template analysis, including an interpretation of those categories (see also Dirkx et al., 2019) and example responses given during the current study

Nr.	Category	Definition	Example response
1	Elaborative	Generating plausible	Try to find the logic behind the
	Interrogation	explanations for information	fact
2	Self-Explanation	Determining what facts mean	Explain or imagine you have to
		and linking them to prior	explain the content to someone
		knowledge	else
3	Summarising	Making a summary, writing	Go through chapter and
		down important information	summarize main points
4	Highlighting or	Underlining or marking a text	Highlight important facts in
	Underlining		book chapters
5	Keyword	Using cues to memorize, such	Use mnemonics to improve
	Mnemonic	as making rhymes	remembering
6	Imagery Use	Imagining, visualising	Try to visualize the material
		information in your mind	
7	Rereading	Reading a	Read the material a few more
		chapter/summary/notes again	times again
8	Retrieval Practice	Doing practice tests, quizzes	Make flashcards for the harder
		or using flashcards	to remember topics
9	Distributed Practice	Repeating practice over a	Start studying early instead of
		longer period of time	doing it the day before

10	Interleaved Practice	Alternating the study between	Not mentioned	
		different topics		
11	Mind maps	Linking key concepts using	Stimulate to create a mind map	
		images, lines, and links	or other visualizations	
12	Collaborative	Learning together with peers,	Discuss with fellow students	
	Learning	asking peers for help		
13	Generation	Thinking of a real-life	Prepare your own practice	
		example, producing one's	exam questions	
		own questions about a text,		
		linking information to known		
		context		
14	Combination	For example, Retrieval	Quiz with another student	
		Practice and Generation		

3. Results

Eighty-six staff members who at least partly teach as part of their employment filled in the survey. Of these, 17 were Associate or Full Professor, 15 were Assistant Professor, 22 had the position of Academic Teacher, and 32 were PhD student or Postdoctoral researcher. While most had more than 5 years of teaching experience (n=49), others had only been teaching for less than 1 year (n=4), 1-3 years (n=19), or 3-5 years (n=14). Almost 90% had received a tutor training, the initial training to guide groups of students in a PBL setting, and 62% had obtained the University Teaching Qualification, the training to obtain more responsible teaching roles in an educational program in the Netherlands.

3.1 Open-ended question

First, the author and a second, independent rater discussed the template for the analysis. Next to finding agreement on the interpretation of each strategy, a scoring sheet including a definition of each strategy was made that would guide the final scoring of the open-ended question, see Table 1. Additionally, both raters did a preliminary check on the results to assess whether the list of the 10 Dunlosky et al. (2013) strategies sufficiently represented the data. Based on this, three separate categories (11-13) were constructed for strategies mentioned by staff members that were not described by Dunlosky et al. (2013). These categories were making mind maps (Pudelko et al., 2012), collaborative learning (Edview, 2018), and generation (Brod, 2021). In addition, responses that included a combination of strategies made up a separate category (nr. 14), similarly to the study by Dirkx et al. (2019). Finally, the category 'other' was included for responses that could not clearly fit into any of the above-mentioned categories.

Next, both raters scored the three types of advice each of the staff members would give their students. After a first comparison, the two raters already fairly agreed in the strategies they had rated (Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.70$). Next, they discussed the major discrepancies and determined for several types of responses to which category they should belong. This led to an adaptation of the scoring sheet. Next, the data were scored a second time. This led to a higher reliability, Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.85$. All remaining discrepancies were resolved by the author.

Of the 86 respondents, five staff members only gave one or two types of advice instead of three. Therefore, the total number of responses given was 250. Of those responses, 18 were classified as 'other'. These were mainly represented by responses referring to planning of self-study activities or looking into the learning goals that students had to determine previously in the PBL sessions. In 25 cases, a staff member suggested combinations of strategies to be used.

Table 2 presents the percentages of staff members who advised the strategies listed in Table 1. The low utility strategy summarising was reported most often by the educators (16.8%). This was followed by the moderate utility strategy self-explanation (16.4%). The third most frequently advised strategy was making mind maps (12.4%).

The two high utility strategies retrieval practice and distributed practice were only the 6^{th} (7.6%) and 8^{th} (6.4%) most often advised strategies. Additionally, the low utility strategy of rereading was advised equally often as retrieval practice (7.6%).

Next, it was checked which type of advice academic staff members would give first, second, or third. Whereas almost 1 out of 3 would advise summarising first (30.2%), they would not recommend it as much in second or third instance (12.0% and 7.4%, respectively). Self-explanation, the second most advised overall, showed an opposite pattern. Although self-explanation was not suggested often in first instance (5.8%), approximately 1 out of 5 academic teachers suggested this in their second and third advice (20.5% and 23.5%, respectively). The two high utility strategies of retrieval practice and distributed practice were advised more often as third strategy (9.9% and 8.6%, respectively) than as first strategy. Additionally, collaborative learning (12.3%) and generation (12.3%) were more often suggested as third strategy.

Table 2

Overview of the strategies advised by academic staff member in order from most to least mentioned, in percentages (%). In addition to the total advice given, it is also presented whether staff gave an advice first, second, or third.

Strategy	Total	1st advice	2nd advice	3rd advice
Summarising	16.8	30.2	12.0	7.4
Self-Explanation	16.4	5.8	20.5	23.5
Mind maps	12.4	15.1	18.1	3.7
Combination	10.0	11.6	10.8	7.4
Collaborative Learning	8.8	5.8	7.2	13.6
Rereading	7.6	4.7	7.2	11.1
Retrieval Practice	7.6	4.7	8.4	9.9
Distributed Practice	6.4	4.7	6.0	8.6
Generation	4.4	-	1.2	12.3
Highlighting or Underlining	0.8	2.3	-	-
Imagery Use	0.8	1.2	1.2	-
Elaborative Interrogation	0.4	-	1.2	-
Keyword Mnemonic	0.4	-	-	1.2
Interleaved Practice	-	-	-	-

3.2 Scenarios

Table 3 shows the mean ratings for both the effective and less effective options for each of the six strategies used. The paired-samples t-test showed that staff members provided significantly higher ratings for all effective strategies than for ineffective ones, all p-values being < 0.008. In addition, most effect sizes, as represented by Cohen's d, were large,

meaning that the effects were strong. Only the ratings for interleaved practice revealed a medium effect, indicating that the magnitude of the effect was smaller than for the other study strategies.

Table 3

Mean ratings and standard deviations, and statistical comparison (t-values and effect sizes with Cohen's d) for the effective and the not effective strategies for the learning scenario questions. All t-values are significant with p-values smaller than 0.008.

	Effective	strategy	Ineffecti	ve strategy	Comparis	on
Scenario	М	SD	М	SD	t-value	Cohen's d
Generation	4.60	0.56	2.78	0.74	18.35	1.98
Retrieval Practice	4.21	0.65	2.95	0.73	13.82	1.49
Interleaved Practice	4.21	0.71	3.58	0.74	5.60	0.60
Distributed Practice	4.38	0.51	2.81	0.86	14.91	1.61
Worked examples	4.44	0.52	3.23	0.82	12.00	1.29
Self-explanation	4.50	0.53	2.85	0.81	16.93	1.83

3.3 Category-by-category statements

Appendix B presents the mean ratings given for each of the statements from Section 4. Some statements represented the same strategy. Therefore, the means per overarching strategy were calculated separately (see Table 4). For example, statements 2, 3, and 14 represented retrieval practice and were averaged into one score.

While the staff members gave the high utility strategy retrieval practice a score of 4.31 out of 5, the high utility approach distributed practice was seen as less effective, with a score of 3.35 being slightly above the mean of the scale (=3). The strategies that have intermediate

utility, namely self-explanation and interleaved practice, were both rated as more effective than distributed practice, with means of 4.31 and 3.74, respectively.

Highlighting and underlining, keyword mnemonics, imagery use, and rereading, which have low utility, were given average ratings in relation to the scale, with scores of 3.04, 3.56, 3.52, and 2.78, respectively. Summarising, another low utility strategy, was given a rating of 4.46.

Table 4

Mean ratings and standard deviation per strategy for the mostly used strategies according to Dunlosky et al. (2013), calculated based on the 23 statements that shared a strategy (see Appendix B for all separate ratings).

Strategy	М	SD
Self-explanation	4.31	0.49
Summarising	4.24	0.53
Highlighting	3.04	0.97
Keyword Mnemonic	3.56	0.84
Imagery use	3.52	1.01
Rereading	2.78	0.67
Retrieval Practice	4.31	0.51
Distributed Practice	3.35	0.78
Interleaved Practice	3.74	0.61

3.4 Advising on strategies

The final two questions that were asked in the survey were 1) if staff discusses study strategies during educational activities and 2) if staff actively advises students to use

particular strategies. Sixty-seven teachers indicated that they discussed study strategies. Of all staff members, 2.3% discussed strategies during each session, 19.8% would do this once per week, and 55.8% stated they discuss study strategies once per course. When asking the staff if they also recommend particular strategies in class, 73.3% of them stated they actively do this.

4 Discussion

The aim of the current study was to determine what knowledge academic staff members teaching in psychology curricula have regarding the effectiveness of study strategies. A second aim was to examine to which extent those staff members discuss and advise their students on the use of strategies. Almost 80% of teachers stated that they discuss study strategies at least once during a course with a group of students. Three out of four reported to offer specific advice on which strategies to use.

Regarding the first aim, three different question formats were used to answer this question. First, in an open question, the academic teachers were asked to state which three study strategies they would advise their students to use (see also Dirkx et al., 2019). Overall, the three most often advised strategies were summarizing, self-explanation, and making mind maps (see Table 2). When zooming in on the order in which the advices were stated, almost one out of three staff members advised summarizing first. Self-explanation, on the other hand, was mostly advised second or third. Retrieval practice and distributed practice, which are commonly seen as having high utility, were only ranked as sixth and 8th out of the 14 assessed strategies.

Second, the learning scenario items, for which staff had to rate to what degree particular situations would lead to long-term learning, showed that the academic staff had significant knowledge about the effectiveness of particular strategies. For all six scenarios, they rated the self-study scenario in which effective learning strategies were used significantly higher than an ineffective one (see Table 3).

Third, participants rated short strategy-by-strategy statements about how one could learn. Here, the three strategies they rated as most effective were retrieval practice, selfexplanation, and summarizing (see Table 4). Distributed practice was not rated much better than using keyword mnemonics or imagery.

4.1 Contrast between open-ended and forced-choice questions

One clear outcome of this study was that staff members were not entirely consistent in their responses to the open-ended and forced-choice questions. Retrieval practice was not mentioned much in the open question, although the respondents did rate it as highly effective in the scenario and strategy-by-strategy questions. Similarly, they rated interleaved practice as effective in both closed-question types, yet did not mention this strategy at all in the open question. Finally, although they rated distributed practice as having high utility in the scenario, they did not mention it often in the open question. The fact that the open-ended and forced-choice questions led to differential outcomes underlines the importance of using both methods in such research. In this particular case, it also shows a more complete pattern of the teacher's knowledge. While the academic staff are aware that techniques with at least moderate utility (Dunlosky et al., 2013) are indeed beneficial for self-study purposes, they also seem to advocate strategies commonly seen as less effective. Where does this contrast come from?

It has often been shown that students and staff have strong beliefs on what works and what does not. Kornell and Bjork (2009) for example presented volunteers with sets of word pairs and asked them to predict their performance for the second word when being cued with the first word during a later test. Participants tended to overestimate their current memory

performance, while they were under-confident about their future learning ability. This suggests that people's metacognitive beliefs are inconsistent (Kornell & Bjork, 2009). In relation to this, learners may experience the so-called experienced-learning-versus-actual-learning-paradox (Soderstrom & Bjork, 2015). Techniques such as rereading may feel easy, because reading a text a second time elicits familiarity for the material, which may mistakenly be seen as an indicator for long-term learning. Other techniques such as retrieval practice may feel more difficult, which can lead to the idea that one did not learn much, yet in reality it did lead to long-term learning. Even so, participants may still have had correct knowledge about the effectiveness of particular strategies. Knowledge and belief about the effectiveness of learning strategies may not always be in line. A student or teacher may know that a particular strategy is effective, but may believe that it does not work for himself of his students (see McDaniel & Einstein, 2020). Thus, potentially, when being prompted to provide advice in an open-ended question, the academic staff provided their *belief* about learning, yet later, when being provided with forced-choice questions, they applied their *knowledge* of the effectiveness of the presented strategies.

Another explanation may be found in the dual process model (Yonelinas, 2002). According to this model, recognition memory performance depends on two factors, familiarity and recollection. If somebody has the sense they experienced an event before, this person shows familiarity, while recollection is needed to recall past events in more detail. This also links to the activities of recall and recognition, for which familiarity with a stimulus is sufficient to correctly respond in a recognition task, whereas the detailed recollection is needed for verbal recall. Perhaps the current academic staff members did not have sufficient recollection for a number of the high utility strategies like retrieval practice or distributed practice. On the other hand, when later presented with forced-choice questions, they may have recognized the more effective techniques and, therefore, rated them as effective. In other words, the staff may have had a relatively weak memory trace for high utility strategies, but it was not strong enough to actively recollect the memory during the open-ended question.

Finally, in the introduction it was already mentioned that using only closed questions may direct the respondent's attention to strategies they would not spontaneously report. However, a drawback of these types of questions is that underrepresentation may occur if the closed questions lack strategies that are often used (Dirkx et al., 2019). Using an open-ended question may have pitfalls too, however, if a respondent does not think of a certain technique as a learning strategy. This may have been apparent in the current study, where retrieval practice was not mentioned substantially in the open-ended question, although it was rated as high utility in both the scenarios and strategy-by-strategy questions. Another aspect often encountered when using open-ended questions is the diversity of responding being much higher in comparison to closed questions (Reja et al., 2003). Indeed, in the present study, not even counting the combinations of strategies that were advised, participants tended to differentiate between at least 14 strategies, excluding the 'other' category. Potentially due to this reason, the study strategy that was mentioned most was only recommended by 16.8% of all respondents. Likewise, retrieval practice was only advised 7.6% of the time, although it received a rating of 4.31 in the strategy-by-strategy questions, indicating that substantially more respondents thought this strategy to be of high utility. The reason for this higher diversity can be the spontaneity involved in the use of open-ended questions (Reja et al., 2003).

4.2 Staff members' current knowledge on effective strategies

One key aim of this study was to determine to which extent academic staff has knowledge about the effectiveness of study strategies. As we can see from part of the openended and strategy-by-strategy questions, the advice and ratings provided suggest that many academic teachers were unaware of the effectiveness of study techniques. I discuss the results on the open-ended questions, scenarios, and strategy-by-strategy questions in more detail.

4.2.1. Open-ended questions

In this paragraph, I discuss these findings per strategy for a subset of the strategies. First, staff advised summarizing in 16.8% of the cases and also rated it as effective in the closed question, with a score of 4.46 out of 5. However, summarizing is not seen as effective by Dunlosky and colleagues (2013), based on the evidence at hand at that time. Dunlosky et al. state that, if one is trained on how to properly summarize, summarizing can nevertheless be a learning strategy that is more effective than what is generally applied by students, which is highlighting or rereading. Thus, it may be that academic staff overestimate the proficiency of the summarizing skills of their students and do not provide training or advice about how to make a good summary. Some teachers specifically mentioned in their open answer that they suggest to their students to write a summary in their own words. However, if the summary is not short, indicates what is most important to the author, and states the information that actually needs to be studied, the summary may still not be effective (Friend, 2000). In addition, high-quality summaries that are linked to prior knowledge may lead to better performance in comparison to summaries that only link to the to-be-read text (Bednall & Kehoe, 2011). Future research should look into what type of summaries academic teachers may advise.

The third most advised strategy in the current project was making mind maps. Strictly speaking, mind maps are a graphical form of a summary, which is one of the reasons it was not mentioned as a separate category in Dunlosky et al. (2013). However, because of the overlap with summarizing, mind mapping could be seen as having low utility, which would mean that the academic teachers advised a low utility strategy. Typically, when making a

mind map, the learner tries to summarize the content graphically and connect the key ideas that have a link (Pudelko et al., 2012). Trying to link ideas that are related may lead to active learning and this active process may be the main reason why making a mind map can be effective (Fiorella & Mayer, 2016). Therefore, the type of advice given by the staff may be interpreted as them having knowledge about an effective strategy. However, similarly to the advice of the current academic staff to make summaries, it is unclear whether the teachers advocate the active process in their students, advising them to make the process of learning as active as possible. It is, therefore, unknown to which extent the staff provides effective advice or whether they are unaware of the pitfalls of mind mapping and advise it ineffectively.

Another strategy the academic staff appear not to have sufficient knowledge about is distributed practice. Dunlosky et al. (2013) rated this strategy as having high utility in their review, demonstrating that spacing study sessions over time is better than cramming them into one single session and that spacing with longer lags is more beneficial than spacing with shorter lags. Distributed practice is beneficial, as the learner's brain responds more efficiently to the to-be-learned material after a delay in comparison to repeating the material directly after having seen it once (Gerbier & Toppino, 2015). Additionally, when experiencing an event a second time, so-called reconsolidation of previously formed memory takes place, which provides the opportunity to manipulate and strengthen the memory that was previously stored (Gerbier & Toppino, 2015). In the current study, the respondents did not advise distributed practice much in the open-ended question. Additionally, the rating for distributed practice was not higher than that for some of the low utility strategies. However, they did favour spacing over cramming in a scenario. This suggests that the staff did understand that distributed practice might lead to optimal learning, but that they did not favour it over other types of strategies.

4.2.2. Scenario questions

Based on the advice given regarding summarizing and making mind maps, and the lack of advice on distributed practice, one would conclude that the academic staff members of the current study are not knowledgeable of effective study techniques. However, when using forced-choice questions, the staff revealed at least reasonable knowledge of the low, moderate, or high utility of common study strategies. For all six scenarios, academic teachers rated the self-study scenario in which effective learning strategies were used significantly higher than an ineffective one. Four of the used scenarios in the current study overlapped with those of Morehead and co-workers (2016), namely retrieval practice, distributed practice, interleaved practice, and generation. Where the present instructors assessed those all as more effective than their ineffective counterparts, staff in the Morehead study only rated retrieval practice, distributed practice, and generation as effective. Interleaved practice was seen as less effective than blocking in their study (Morehead et al., 2016), which would indicate that the staff in the present study had better knowledge about that interleaving. In both the current and Morehead's study, though, awareness was higher than the awareness students commonly show (McCabe, 2011; Morehead et al., 2016). Morehead and colleagues (2016) also used scenarios for students and found that of those four overlapping scenarios, only distributed practice was seen as more effective than cramming. For the retrieval practice and generation, students were unaware of the effectiveness and for interleaving, they even significantly thought blocking has a higher utility. These results correspond well with those of McCabe (2011), who found that students favoured rereading over retrieval practice, cramming over spacing the studying, and showed no signs of knowledge that generation is effective.

4.2.3. strategy-by-strategy questions

In relation to the strategy-by-strategy statements provided in the current study, the results are mixed. Academic staff showed understanding of the utility of the strategies that were given moderate to high utility in the review by Dunlosky et al. (2013), for example for retrieval practice, self-explanation, and interleaved practice. Likewise, some of the low-utility strategies were indeed rated low in the present study, such as highlighting or rereading. However, the academic teachers did not see advantages of the high-utility technique distributed practice. Instead, they rated summarizing as highly effective, although it is generally seen as a low utility technique. The closed questions addressed by Morehead and co-workers (2016) differed substantially from the category-by-category statements used in the present study. Morehead mainly asked closed questions relating to retrieval practice and distributed practice. On average, two out of three staff members acknowledged the high utility of these methods, which only corresponds to the current findings regarding retrieval practice.

In sum, although the academic staff showed knowledge of effective study strategies in most of the closed questions, they did advise more ineffective ones in the open-ended question. More studies need to be done for the sake of generalizing these results across teacher populations.

4.3 Implications for teacher professionalization

Three out of four academic staff members surveyed in the current study stated they actively advise their students to use particular study techniques, similarly to the study by Morehead and co-workers (2016), in which even 86% recommended study strategies. If academic teachers do not have sufficient knowledge and recommend students to for example make summaries like was done much in the current study, staff could teach their students ineffective study routines. This could lead to a self-sustaining cycle of information and misinformation that repeats (Morehead et al., 2016; Simons & Chabris, 2011). In fact, two respondents mentioned that they advise summarizing because it also worked well for them during their own studies.

One way to reduce misinformation is to train academic staff about the effectiveness of study strategies. If staff has more knowledge about the different moderate or high utility techniques, they can more easily advise students about the techniques. However, having the mere knowledge about how effective a technique is may not always be sufficient to guide other learners in this process. This is especially relevant because students may be reluctant to change or worry about whether they use the techniques in the proper way (Biwer et al., 2020). Therefore, academic staff should not only receive an awareness session about the effectiveness, but should also have the opportunity to practice various moderate and high utility strategies such as retrieval practice or self-explanation. Various types of training for students already exist that could be utilized for this, such as the Study Smart Program (Biwer et al., 2020), an experience-based training on generating knowledge (DeWinstanley & Bjork, 2004), or the knowledge, belief, commitment, and planning framework (McDaniel & Einstein, 2020).

Training by providing awareness and practice alone may still not be sufficient to truly understand why certain techniques work better than others. As mentioned before, learners may experience the so-called experienced-learning-versus-actual-learning-paradox (Soderstrom & Bjork, 2015). It is important to provide awareness about this paradox to academic staff when providing study strategy training, so that they can also make students aware of this pitfall.

4.4 Limitations and reflections

A number of points need to be addressed that could improve a similar study in the future. The open-ended question stated that a student had read all information once and needed to prepare for an exam three weeks from now. What type of topic the student would study was not mentioned. Several staff members said it depends on the type of to-be-studied material which strategies they would advise. Indeed, as described in the introduction, interleaved practice may be highly effective if the material can easily be contrasted such as with different types of maths problems (Brunmair & Richter; Chen, 2021), but it is currently unknown whether the technique also works well for long theoretical texts for example (Dunlosky et al., 2013). Due to this lack of information, academic teachers may not have advised strategies they truly find effective and may rather have chosen those that they think can generally be utilized for all types of material. Interestingly though, the two strategies with highest utility, retrieval practice and distributed practice, are effective in many situations for many types of learners (Dunlosky et al., 2013), which means that addressing those would always have been beneficial.

Another point is the fact that we asked the respondents to advise three study strategies to their students. Though many participants stated in which order they would provide advice to their students, providing statements such as 'first I would advise ... and next ...', the sequence in which they should advise was not asked for. Nevertheless, in the results section, the three types of advice were separated. This showed that staff would advise summarizing mostly in first instance, whereas they suggested self-explanation mainly in second and third case. Whether this sequencing is a true representation of the entire sample or only represents some of the respondents is unclear at this point.

The context in which this study was performed may not be representative for Higher Education in general. As already explained in the method section, the respondents of the current study were employed at a university that uses PBL. In this educational setting, students first determine learning goals in small groups. When subsequently performing selfstudy on large amounts of texts, they are instructed to answer those learning goals, so that they can discuss these answers with their peers during the next educational session. Making a summary of the literature for each of the goals could provide the learners with a short and clear overview of such goals. Thus, as a starting point of the practice process after reading the literature, one could advise to make a summary. This is also exactly what the academic teachers did. Almost one out of three mentioned summarizing as their first advice, but summarizing was only mentioned by 7.4% of the staff as third advice. This does not mean, however, that academic staff who teaches at more lecture-based universities would offer the same advice.

Another example of the academic staff in the current study potentially responding differently to those from other universities is related to the fact that many opted for self-explanation in the open-ended questions. Linking new material to prior knowledge is one of the features of active learning, the situation in which students are actively engaged with their course material. Active learning is also one of the key features behind the PBL philosophy (Edview, 2018), which is promoted by the use of constructive, collaborative, contextual, and self-directed learning. Self-explanation relates to all of those four components, with the collaborative aspect being that you explain the course material to your peers. This may be one of the reasons why the academic staff advised self-explanation as a study strategy.

A final activity strongly linked with PBL and advised relatively much by the respondents in this study is collaborative learning (Edview, 2018). In the current study, 8.8% of the staff recommended students to study with their peers. According to the PBL philosophy, collaborative learning enforces mutual interaction and (shared) understanding of a problem. This latter aspect is a key element of active learning (Dolmans et al., 2016; Edview, 2018) and may be the reason why collaborative learning can have high utility (Nokes-Malach et al., 2015). In the study by Morehead et al. (2016), 59% of staff advised students to study with friends, which corresponds with the findings of the current study. This means that academic staff from different contexts also sees the benefits of this strategy, yet potentially in a different way. More research is needed to determine why academic teachers find collaboration effective.

4.5 Conclusions

Overall, this study showed that academic teaching staff have a good understanding of the utility most of the commonly employed study strategies. However, when actively prompted to provide advice, they fail to advise these effective techniques and rather go for ineffective ones. The study also showed the importance of using a mix of open-ended and force-choice questions, as this leads to a more complete picture on staff's knowledge and perceptions, showing the complexity of this topic. Finally, academic staff employed at universities needs training on the effectiveness of study strategies, so that they can address this topic optimally in class.

5 References

- Adesope, O. O., Trevisan, D. A., & Sundararajan, N. (2017). Rethinking the use of tests: a meta-analysis of practice testing. *Review of Educational Research*, 87, 659-701. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654316689306</u>
- Agarwal, P. K., Finley, J. R., Rose, N. S., & Roediger, H. L. (2017). Benefits from retrieval practice are greater for students with lower working memory capacity. *Memory*, 25, 764-661. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09658211.2016.1220579</u>
- Ariel, R., & Karpicke, J. D. (2018). Improving self-regulated learning with a retrieval practice intervention. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Applied*, 24, 43-56. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/xap0000133</u>
- Barron, A. B., Hebets, E. A., Cleland, T. A., Fitzpatrick, C. L., Hauber, M. E., & Stevens, J.
 R. (2015). Embracing multiple definitions of learning. *Trends in Neurosciences*, *38*, 405-407. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2015.04.008</u>
- Bednall, T. C., & Kehoe, E. J. (2009). Effects of self-regulatory instructional aids on selfdirected study. *Instructional Science*, 30, 205-226. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11251-</u> 009-9125-6
- Bertsch, S., Pesta, B. J., Wiscott, R., & McDaniel, M. A. (2007). The generation effect: a meta-analytic review. *Memory & Cognition*, 35, 201-210. https://doi.org/10.3758/bf03193441
- Biwer, F., De Bruin, A. B. H., Schreurs, S., & Oude Egbrink, M. G. A. (2020). Future steps in teaching desirably difficult learning strategies: reflections from the study smart program. *Journal of Applied Research in Memory and Cognition*, *9*, 439-446.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jarmac.2020.07.006

- Bjork, R. A., Dunlosky, J., & Kornell, N. (2013). Self-regulated learning: beliefs, techniques, and illusions. *Annual Review in Psychology*, 64, 417-444. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143823</u>
- Breedlove, S. M., & Watson, N. V. (2013). *Biological Psychology: an introduction to behavioral, cognitive, and clinical neuroscience*. Sinauer Associates.
- Brod, G. (2021). Generative learning: which strategies for what age? *Educational Psychology Review*, 33, 1295-1318. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-020-09571-9
- Brooks, J., McCluskey, S., Turley, E., & King, N. (2015). The utility of template analysis in qualitative psychology research. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *12*, 202-222. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2014.955224</u>
- Brunmair, M., & Richter, T. (2019). Similarity matters: a meta-analysis of interleaved learning and its moderators. *Psychological Bulletin*, 145, 1029-1052. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000209</u>
- Bude, L., Imbos, T., van de Weil, M. W., & Berger, M. P. (2010). The effect of distributed practice on students' conceptual understanding of statistics. *Higher Education*, 62, 69-79. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-010-9366-y</u>
- Carpenter, S. K., Cepeda, N. J., Rohrer, D., Kang, S. H. K., & Pashler, H. (2012). Using spacing to enhance diverse forms of learning: Review of recent research and implications for instruction. *Educational Psychology Review*, 24, 369-378. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-012-9205-z</u>
- Carvalho, P. F., & Goldstone, R. L. (2019). When does interleaving practice improve learning? In J. Dunlosky & K. A. Rawson (Eds.), *The Cambridge handbook of cognition and education* (pp. 411–436). Cambridge University Press. https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1017/9781108235631.017

- Chen, O., Paas, F., & Sweller, J. (2021). Spacing and interleaving effects require distinct theoretical bases: a systematic review testing the cognitive load and discriminativecontract hypotheses. *Educational Psychology Review*, 33, 1499-1522. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-021-09613-w</u>
- DeWinstanley, P. A., & Bjork, E. L. (2004). Processing strategies and the generation effect: implications for making a better reader. *Memory and Cognition*, 32, 945-955. <u>https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03196872</u>
- Dirkx, K. J. H., Camp, G., Kester, L., & Kirschner, P. A. (2019). Do secondary school students make use of effective study strategies when they study on their own? *Applied Cognitive Psychology*, 33(5), 1-6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/acp.3584</u>
- Dolmans, D. H. J. M., Loyens, S. M. M., Marcq, H., & Gijbels, D. (2016). Deep and surface learning in problem-based learning: a review of the literature. *Advances in Health Sciences Education*, 21, 1087-1112. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10459-015-9645-6</u>
- Dunlosky, J., & Ariel, R. (2011). The influence of agenda-based and habitual processes on item selection during study. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition*, 37(4), 899–912. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0023064</u>
- Dunlosky, J., Rawson, K. A., Marsh, E. J., Nathan, M. J., & Willingham, D. T. (2013).
 Improving students' learning with effective learning techniques: promising directions from cognitive and educational psychology. *Psychological Science in the Public Interest*, 14(1), 4-58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1529100612453266</u>
- EDview (2018). Position Paper: The Full Potential of PBL Philosophy. Diversifying Education at UM. Retrieved from <u>https://edlab.nl/wp-</u> content/uploads/2018/10/EDview_Position-Paper.pdf
- Fiorella, L., & Mayer, R. E. (2016). Eight ways to promote generative learning. *Educational Psychology Review*, 28, 717-741. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-015-9348-9</u>

- Friend, R. (2000). Teaching summarization as a content area reading strategy. *Journal of Adolescent & Adult Literacy*, 44, 320-329. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/40015345</u>
- Gerbier, E., & Toppino, T. C. (2015). The effect of distributed practice: neuroscience, cognition, and education. *Trends in Neuroscience and Education*, *4*, 49-59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tine.2015.01.001
- Hartwig, M. K., & Dunlosky, J. (2012). Study strategies of college students: are self-testing and scheduling related to achievement? *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review*, 19, 126-134. <u>https://doi.org/10.3758/s13423-011-0181-y</u>
- Karpicke, J. D. (2017). Retrieval-based learning: A decade of progress. In J. T. Wixted (Ed.), *Cognitive psychology of memory, Vol. 2 of Learning and memory: A comprehensive reference* (pp. 487-514). Oxford: Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-809324-5.21055-9
- Karpicke, J. D., Butler, A. C., & Roediger, III, H. L. (2009). Metacognitive strategies in student learning: do students practise retrieval when they study on their own? *Memory*, *17*, 471-479. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09658210802647009</u>
- Kirk-Johnson, A., Galla, B. M., & Fraundorf, S. H. (2019). Perceiving effort as poor learning: the misinterpreted-effort hypothesis of how experienced effort and perceived learning relate to study strategy choice. *Cognitive Psychology*, *115*, 101237. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cogpsych.2019.101237
- Kornell, N., & Bjork, R. A. (2007). The promise and perils of self-regulated study. *Psychonomic Bulleting & Review, 14*, 219-224. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03194055
- Kornell, N., & Bjork, R. A. (2009). A stability bias in human memory: overestimating remembering and underestimating learning. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General, 138*, 449-468. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0017350</u>
- Maastricht University (2018). Basiskwalificatie Onderwijs 2017.

- McCabe, J. (2011). Metacognitive awareness of learning strategies in undergraduates. *Memory and Cognition*, 39, 462-476. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13421-010-0035-2
- McCurdy, M. P., Viechtbauer, W., Sklenar, A. M., Frankenstein, A. N., & Leshikar, E. D. (2020). Theories of the generation effect and the impact of generation constraint: a meta-analytic review. *Psychological Bulletin & Review*, 27, 1139-1165. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13423-020-01762-3
- McDaniel, M. A., & Einstein, G. O. (2020). Training learning strategies to promote self-regulation and transfer: the knowledge, belief, commitment, and planning framework.
 Perspectives on Psychological Science, 15, 1363-1381.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691620920723
- Morehead, K., Rhodes, M. G., & DeLozier, S. (2016). Instructor and student knowledge of study strategies. *Memory*, 24, 257-271. https://doi.org/10.1080/09658211.2014.1001992
- Moreira, B. F. T., Pinto, T. S. S., Starling, D. S., & Jaeger, A. (2019). Retrieval practice in classroom settings: a review of applied research. *Frontiers in Education*, 4, 5. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2019.00005</u>
- Nokes-Malach, T. J., Richey, J. E., & Gadgil, S. (2015). When is it better to learn together? Insights from research on collaborative learning. *Educational Psychology Review*, 27, 645-656. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-015-9312-8
- O'Reilly, T., Symons, S., & MacLatchy-Gaudet, H. (1998). A comparison of self-explanation and elaborative generation. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 23, 434-445. https://doi.org/10.1006/ceps.1997.0977
- Pomerance, L., Greenberg, J., & Walsh, K. (2016). *Learning about learning: What every new teacher needs to know*. Washington, D.C.: National Council on Teacher Quality.

Retrieved on 2 January, 2021 from <u>https://www.nctq.org/publications/Learning-</u> About-Learning:-What-Every-New-Teacher-Needs-to-Know

- Pudelko, B., Young, M., Vincent-Lamarre, P., & Charlin, B. (2012). Mapping as a learning strategy in health professions education: a critical analysis. *Medical Education*, 46, 1215-1225. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/medu.12032</u>
- Reja, U., Manfreda, K. L., Hlebec, V., & Vehovar, V. (2003). Open-ended vs. close-ended questions in web questionnaires. *Developments in Applied Statistics*, 19, 159-177.
- Renkl, A. (2011). Instruction based on examples. In R. E. Mayer & P. A. Alexander (Eds.), *Handbook of research on learning and instruction* (pp. 272–295). New York:
 Routledge.
- Renkl, A. (2014). Towards an instructionally-oriented theory of example-based learning. *Cognitive Science*, *38*, 1–37. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/cogs.12086</u>
- Roediger, H. L. (2012). Inexpensive techniques to improve education: applying cognitive psychology to enhance educational practice. *Journal of Applied Research in Memory and Cognition*, *1*, 242-248.
- Roediger, H. L., & Karpicke, J. D. (2006). Test-enhanced learning taking memory tests improves long-term retention. *Psychological Science*, 17, 249-255. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2006.01693.x
- Rohrer, D., & Taylor, K. (2007). The shuffling of mathematics problems improves learning. *Instructional Science*, *35*, 481-498. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11251-007-9015-8</u>
- Sayeski, K. L., Earle, G. A., Eslinger, R. P., & Whitenton, J. N. (2017). Teacher candidates' mastery of phoneme-grapheme correspondence: massed versus distributed practice in teacher education. *Annals of Dyslexia*, 67, 26-41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11881-016-0126-2</u>

- Simons, D. J., & Chabris, C. F. (2011). What people believe about how memory works: a representative survey of the U.S. population. *Plos One*, 6, e22757. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0022757
- Soderstrom, N. C., & Bjork, R. A. (2015). Learning versus performance: an integrative review. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 10, 176-199. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691615569000
- Surma, T., Vanhoyweghen, K., Camp, G., & Kirschner, P. A. (2018). The coverage of distributed practice and retrieval practice in Flemish and Dutch teacher education textbooks. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 74, 229-237. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2018.05.007</u>
- Surma, T., Camp, G., de Groot, R. H. M., & Kirschner, P. A. (in preparation). What study strategies do novice teachers recommend to their students?
- Universiteiten van Nederland (2018). Basiskwalificatie Onderwijs. Retrieved from https://www.universiteitenvannederland.nl/bko.html
- Van Gog, T., & Rummel, N. (2010). Example-based learning: integrating cognitive and social-cognitive research perspectives. *Educational Psychology Review*, 22, 155–174. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-010-9134-7
- Van Harsel, M., Hoogerheid, V., Verkoeijen, P., & van Gog, T. (2019). Effects of different sequences of examples and problems on motivation and learning. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 58, 260-275. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2019.03.005</u>
- Yonelinas, A. P. (2002). The nature of recollection and familiarity: a review of 30 years of research. *Journal of Memory and Language*, 46, 441-517. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmla.2002.2864

Appendix A

Survey items

Section 1

In this first section, we ask you a number of questions about you as a teacher.

1	What type of position do you have at FPN?	 Associate or Full professor Assistant professor Teacher PhD student or postdoc
2	For how long in your career have you been performing teaching activities?	 Less than one year 1-3 years 3-5 years 5 year or more
3	Have you taken part in a PBL tutor training?	YesNo
4	Did you obtain the University Teaching Qualification (i.e., BKO)?	YesNo, I am working on itNo
5	What is the most responsible role you have or had as a teacher within FPN or another UM faculty?	 Education Management (e.g., Programme coordinator, specialisation coordinator, internship coordinator) Coordinator of course or practical Thesis supervisor (both bachelor's or master's) Tutor

Section 2

If a student takes part in one of the educational programmes of FPN, a significant amount of time is spent on self-study activities. When we ask students how they study, different study strategies or techniques are mentioned. Not all of them are equally effective. A particular study strategy is deemed effective if it helps students to remember the studied material over a long period of time. In this first section, you will be asked about study strategies you would advise your students to use.

Imagine a random student in a first-year course in the Bachelor in Psychology. This student has to study a number of book chapters and research papers for the final exam, which takes place in three weeks. The student has already read all pages of all materials thoroughly once. Which three study strategies would you advise the student to use when studying for this exam? For each strategy, please explain what you mean and describe it as detailed as possible.

1.

2.

3.

Section 3

As described in the prior section, students may use different types of strategies during selfstudy that are not equally effective. <u>A particular study strategy is deemed effective if it helps</u> <u>students to remember the studied material over a long period of time.</u> For each of the six learning scenarios presented below, please rate on a 5-point scale the extent to which you think the two contrasting situations would or would not benefit long-term learning. A rating of 1 means that a scenario is highly ineffective and a rating of 5 indicates that it is highly effective.

S1. Two students are asked to learn three text passages about ancient cities.

- Student A reads each passage twice.
- Student B reads each passage once and then tries to generate questions including answers related to the passages.

	Effectiveness					
Student A:	1	2	3	4	5	
Student B:	1	2	3	4	5	

S2. Two students need to study a text passage from a book.

- Student A first studies the passage and then writes down from memory as much of the material from the passage as he/she can.
- Student B first studies the passage and then studies the passage again.

Both students spend an equal amount of time on these activities.

			Effe	ectivene	ess
Student A:	1	2	3	4	5
Student B:	1	2	3	4	5

S3. Two students are studying for an exam. For the same study material, different types of assignments are available.

- Student A practices all assignments from the same type before moving to the assignments of the next type.
- Student B mixes the types of assignments while practicing.

			Effe	ectivene	ess
Student A:	1	2	3	4	5
Student B:	1	2	3	4	5

S4. Two students are studying for an exam.

- Student A studies the two days leading up to the exam.
- Student B starts studying two weeks before the exam, studying a little bit every day. Both students spend the same total of hours on self-study.

			Effectiveness				
Student A:	1	2	3	4	5		
Student B:	1	2	3	4	5		

S5. Two students are doing practice assignments while preparing for an exam. They are both beginners in these types of assignments.

- Student A prepares by first studying two worked- examples that also include the thinking steps needed to solve the assignment. Next, he/she tries to independently master some assignments.
- Student B prepares by only independently trying to master all practice assignments. In total, both students perform the same number of assignments.

			Effe	ectivene	ess
Student A:	1	2	3	4	5
Student B:	1	2	3	4	5

S6. Two students have to read a chapter in preparation of an exam.

- Student A decides to read the text twice.
- Student B decides to read the text once and then starts asking him/herself who-what-why-how questions about the studied material.

			Effe	ectivene	ess
Student A:	1	2	3	4	5
Student B:	1	2	3	4	5

Section 4

<u>Please recall that a study strategy is deemed effective if it helps students to remember the</u> <u>studied material over a long period of time.</u> In the next section, you will be presented with a number of study strategies. For each of them, please state to which extent they are in your opinion effective. A score of '1' indicates that the strategy is not effective at all; a score of '5' indicates that it is highly effective.

1	Read the text a number of times	1	2	3	4	5
2	Practice by answering questions about the text	1	2	3	4	5
3	Test yourself with practice tests	1	2	3	4	5
4	Try to study bits of the text several times	1	2	3	4	5
5	Make a summary, mind map or schema of the text	1	2	3	4	5
6	Study a long time at once for your course	1	2	3	4	5
7	Use concrete examples to explain difficult concepts	1	2	3	4	5
8	Search for similarities and differences in the text	1	2	3	4	5
9	Use mind maps, summaries, or schemas	1	2	3	4	5
10	Search for pictures to clarify difficult concepts	1	2	3	4	5
11	Study by explaining the text to others	1	2	3	4	5
12	Think of mnemonics (such as rhyming, acronyms, etc.)	1	2	3	4	5
13	Restudy the part of the text you highlighted or underlined	1	2	3	4	5
14	Use flashcards to test yourself	1	2	3	4	5
15	Underline or highlight the most important concepts in the	1	2	3	4	5
	text					
16	Study the same text a number of times at different time	1	2	3	4	5
	points					
17	Alternate the order in which you practice different topics	1	2	3	4	5
	within a single study session					

18	Read the text out loud	1	2	3	4	5
19	Literally copy the text	1	2	3	4	5
20	Use examples explaining how to solve an assignment	1	2	3	4	5
21	Ask yourself who-what-why-how questions	1	2	3	4	5
22	Study by imagining or visualizing the text while reading	1	2	3	4	5
23	Alternating practice assignments of different types	1	2	3	4	5

Section 5

<u>Please recall that a study strategy is deemed effective if it helps students to remember the</u> <u>studied material over a long period of time.</u> In the next section, you will be asked some final questions about your role as teacher in advising our students to use particular study strategies.

1	Do you discuss study strategies/techniques in class, such as during tutorial meetings, practicals or lectures?	YesNo
2	If yes, how often do you discuss study strategies?	 once every session once per week once per course
3	Do you recommend particular study strategies to students, either during or out of meetings?	YesNo

Appendix B

Mean ratings and standard deviations for 23 statements presented using a five-point Likert scale. For each statement, the strategy involved is also mentioned.

Statement	Strategy	Μ	SD
Read the text a number of times	RR	2.62	.83
Practice by answering questions about the text	RP	4.42	.61
Test yourself with practice tests	RP	4.39	.66
Try to study bits of the text several times	DP	3.40	.92
Make a summary, mind map or schema of the text	SUM	4.46	.67
Study a long time at once for your course	CR	2.18	.76
Use concrete examples to explain difficult concepts	EX	4.55	.55
Search for similarities and differences in the text	SE	3.84	.94
Use mind maps, summaries, or schemas	SUM	4.13	.88
Search for pictures to clarify difficult concepts	SUM	4.12	.75
Study by explaining the text to others	SE	4.72	.50
Think of mnemonics (such as rhyming, acronyms, etc.)	KM	3.56	.84
Restudy the part of the text you highlighted or underlined	RR	3.00	1.00
Use flashcards to test yourself	RP	4.12	.76
Underline or highlight the most important concepts in the text	UH	3.04	.97
Study the same text a number of times at different time points	DP	3.29	.90
Alternate the order in which you practice different topics within a	IP	3.52	.84
single study session			
Read the text out loud	RR	2.72	.91
Literally copy the text	СР	1.72	.78
Use examples explaining how to solve an assignment	GEN	4.05	.69

Ask yourself who-what-why-how questions	SE	4.39	.58
Study by imagining or visualizing the text while reading	IMA	3.52	1.01
Alternating practice assignments of different types	IP	3.95	.67

Note. CR = Cramming; CP = Copying; DP = Distributed Practice; EX = Examples; IMA =

Imagery; IP = Interleaved Practice; KM = Keyword mnemonic; RP = Retrieval Practice; RR

= Rereading; SE = Self-explanation; SUM = Summary; UH = Underlining or Highlighting